

# A Poststructural Discourse Analysis of South African Foreign Policy on Palestine-Israel

Bata de Albuquerque Freire, Makayla

#### Citation

Bata de Albuquerque Freire, M. (2024). A Poststructural Discourse Analysis of South African Foreign Policy on Palestine-Israel.

Version: Not Applicable (or Unknown)

License: License to inclusion and publication of a Bachelor or Master Thesis,

2023

Downloaded from: <a href="https://hdl.handle.net/1887/4082695">https://hdl.handle.net/1887/4082695</a>

**Note:** To cite this publication please use the final published version (if applicable).



# A Poststructural Discourse Analysis of South African Foreign Policy on Palestine-Israel

Makayla Bata de Albuquerque Freire

International Relations: Culture and Politics (MA), Faculty of Humanities

Leiden University (2023-2024)

MA Thesis Supervisor: Dr. Cristiana Strava

Date: June 7<sup>th</sup>, 2024

Word count: 14694

# **Table of Contents**

Chapter 1: Introduction	3
Structure of the Thesis	6
Chapter 2: Literature Review	7
South Africa, Palestine, Israel, and Apartheid	7
South African Foreign Policy and Palestine	8
Conclusion	9
Chapter 3: Theory and Methodology	11
Discourse and Foreign Policy Analysis	11
Poststructural Discourse Analysis	12
Analytical Framework	13
Data Collection and Coding	14
Chapter 4: South African Foreign Policy Discourse on Palestine-Israel	16
Self: South Africa	18
Similar Other: Palestine	22
Radical Other: Israel	26
Self in the Other: International Community	29
Other: United Nations (UNSC)	32
Self in the Other: BRICS	35
Discussion	36
Conclusion	39
Roforonces	41

# **Chapter 1: Introduction**

On October 7<sup>th</sup> of 2023, Hamas – the Palestinian Islamic Resistance Movement that governed the Gaza strip—launched an attack on southern Israel. This military operation, called the Operation Al-Aqsa Flood, consisted of rocket fire and ground operations by Hamas members as part of their resistance to Israeli occupation. The attack was reported to have resulted in 1200 (mostly civilian) Israelis killed and 240 taken as hostages into Gaza (Mackenzie 2024). What followed this widely condemned attack can only be described as catastrophic collective punishment. In retaliation to Operation Al-Aqsa Flood, Israel's minister of defense ordered a "complete siege" of Gaza in which there would cease to be electricity, food, or fuel (Gallant 2023).

Israel's siege has been devastating to Palestinians in Gaza and the city's infrastructure. Although some states emphasized Israel's right to self-defense (US, Germany, amongst others), others (South Africa, Norway, Brazil, amongst others) called on Israel to adhere to International Humanitarian Law (IHL) as they criticized the extent and destructive nature of Israel's war on Gaza. This was characterized by the failure to protect the civilian population in Gaza through seemingly indiscriminate bombing of hospitals and schools, forced starvation and displacement, and lack of safety for fleeing civilians (OCHA 2024; Amnesty 2024). As the war waged on, more governments urged the Israeli state to ensure International Humanitarian Law was followed. Yet, by March 6<sup>th</sup> of 2024, day 151 of the war, 30,717 Palestinians have been killed, 72,156 injured, 1.7 million internally displaced, and 2.2 million are facing crisis-levels of food insecurity (OCHA 2024).

Although evidently disregarding IHL and causing disastrous damage to Gaza, little was done by the international community and the United Nations (UN) to sanction the large-scale military offensive of Israel. Multiple cease fire resolutions that were brought before the United Nations Security Council (UNSC) were vetoed by Israel's Western allies, most prominently the US. Nevertheless, various other states pledged support in terms of aid and advocated for some kind of cease-fire. Yet, much to the surprise of Israel and its allies, South Africa decisively brought an unprecedented court case against Israel to the International Court of Justice (ICJ) in which it accused Israel of breaching its obligations as a signatory of the UN 'Genocide Convention' (UN News 2024). The ICJ, known as the 'World Court', is one of the organs of the United Nations and was established as a non-violent way of settling disputes between states. It is important to note that this case, officially known as the *Application of the Convention on* 

the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide in the Gaza Strip, is the first contentious case brought against Israel at the ICJ (UN News 2024).

Although this case was the first contentious case brought against Israel, it was not the first case of its kind brought to the ICJ. In fact, there have been other allegations of the crime of genocide brought forth, notably, in the cases of The Gambia v. Myanmar in 2019 and Ukraine v. Russian Federation in 2022. In 2019, The Gambia filed its case against Myanmar in regard to the crime of genocide against the Rohingya Muslims and set the precedent for a country without direct involvement in the crimes using its ICJ membership to pursue a case against an involved party (HRW 2022). Although ICJ rulings are binding, the court itself cannot enforce its rulings and relies on states to enforce the ruling in the name of international law on its behalf. In the case of Ukraine v. Russian Federation, for example, the ICJ issued provisional measures indicating the Russian Federation to stop its invasion of Ukraine, yet this did not happen. Indeed, the impact of the ICJ on state behavior and actual outcomes on the ground is rather inconclusive. However, the cases brought forth can be seen as a growing trend amongst states to pursue such cases as a symbolic means of vindicating collective interests of the international community (Keitner 2024).

Although Israel has been alleged to be in violation of international law before—in previous wars with Palestine, its treatment of Palestinians, its occupation of Palestinian Territories, and its establishment of settlements in occupied Palestine (HRW 2014; OHCHR 2023; UN 2004) – the state has been known to disregard international law and UN resolutions, denying any and all accusations levelled against it, repeatedly citing self-defense. However, the case brought forth by South Africa has proven to be different. Albeit denying the charges of genocide or genocidal intent and labelling them as antisemitic (TOI Staff and Reuters 2023), Israel not only acknowledged the case, but also attended the court proceedings to defend itself. Given that the founding of the state of Israel is linked to the genocide against the Jewish people and that the state is a signatory of the Geneva convention (Wistrich 1997; ICRC Database n.d.), the state could not simply ignore the accusations and had to defend its war on Gaza (and by extension, its treatment of Palestinians) on a global stage. Undeniably, the court case made headlines and was of great discussion. Some called South Africa's claims "baseless" (Sharon 2024) and "unfounded" (Hernandez 2024), while others applauded South Africa's act of solidarity. In fact, the Palestinian ambassador to the UK referred to the case as the "first serious international effort" to ending the oppression of the Palestinian people (Shotter 2024).

Post-Apartheid South Africa has been repeatedly vocal in its support of the Palestinian cause as South Africa-Palestine relations date back to Apartheid times. Indeed, while the

Apartheid South African government maintained friendly relations with newly established Israel, the liberation party the African National Congress cultivated ties of solidarity with Palestinian Liberation Organization as they supported each other's causes. More recently, in response to Israel's 2014 Gaza War, South Africa revoked their ambassador to Israel as a form of diplomatic sanction (DIRCO 2018). It can be seen, both through explicit statements of support for the Palestinian cause and through such actions as this revocation, that South Africa-Israel relations have been deteriorating. Therefore, South Africa's positioning regarding this war can be seen as stemming from a longer precedent of South African-Palestinian relations.

Despite this precedent, the decision to take Israel to the UN's highest court can be viewed as inconsistent with previous South African foreign policy behavior. South Africa has been criticized for championing human rights and international law in some cases and not others. Indeed, some critics accuse South Africa of 'picking and choosing' the instances in which it applies its declared values and principles (Orderson 2024). For example, although proclaiming human rights to be central to its constitution and foreign policy, South Africa adopted an approach of 'quiet diplomacy' towards widespread human rights abuses by Robert Mugabe's regime in Zimbabwe. More recently, South Africa took a position of non-alignment and refused to condemn Russia's invasion of Ukraine, yet it declares itself a staunch supporter of international law. Perhaps most striking in the context of this paper, is that the state refused to arrest Sudan's President Omar Al-Bashir as warranted by the International Criminal Court for the crime of genocide—the same crime of which it accuses Israel.

Indeed, when considering some of the above (in)actions, it can be argued that South Africa's foreign policy behavior has been inconsistent. In fact, as will be discussed in the literature review, South Africa's foreign policy toward the conflict between Palestine and Israel has also been criticized as duplicitous and non-committed. Therefore, the questions remain: how can a country which is going through much internal political and economic turmoil put itself in the spotlight of a conflict on another continent? Why would South Africa take such a stance of opposition to some great powers when it often chooses 'active non-alignment' as in the UN resolutions condemning Russia for invading Ukraine? Why would South Africa choose to act in this case, when it has chosen to remain silent in other cases of human rights abuses in its own neighborhood? How can we make sense of this event when mainstream IR theories fall short in their explanations?

This paper seeks to understand this act of South African foreign policy which has garnered global attention, support, and opposition. It will do so by conducting a Poststructural Discourse Analysis (PDA) of South Africa's Foreign policy on Palestine and Israel leading up to the ICJ

case. It will problematize what foreign policy analysis papers often do—take for granted the occurrence or possibility of an instance of foreign policy (Doty 1993). Although there are material conditions that had to be met such that bringing the case to the ICJ could be a possibility, this study aligns itself with Poststructural thinking that maintains that it is discourse, that is, it is the language and intricate systems of meaning-making, that can allow for material conditions to be understood. Therefore, as reality and discourse are mutually constituted, a Poststructural lens can allow for an analysis of the discourse that can investigate how this reality is constructed such that the ICJ case could be a possibility of foreign policy action. This thesis will, hence, explore the question: *How can South Africa's ICJ case against Israel be understood from a Poststructural perspective?* 

This research aims to, not only contribute to the deeper understanding of South African Foreign Policy, but it also aims to contribute to further understanding this instance of foreign policy within wider international relations. The 'liberal' global order has been in flux for decades, and the world is now more multipolar than ever. The ICJ case is perhaps a very clear example of it. During the ongoing assault on Gaza, countries in the global south have been the most vocal in their condemnation of Israel. The ICJ case, not supported by multiple powerful Western states, represents collective resistance from states in the global south. Hence, this can be seen as an act contributing to the further deterioration of Western hegemony and should be understood from a South African perspective.

#### **Structure of the Thesis**

In order to answer this research question, this thesis will begin by situating the analysis within the current literature on South African post-Apartheid foreign policy and on the state's foreign policy discourse on Palestine and Israel. Following this chapter will be the theoretical framework and methodology, which will provide an exploration of PDA and its ontological assumptions. This chapter will also introduce some seminal literature in the field of PDA and provide an outline of how the PDA will be conducted for this research. The chapter after this will consist of the presentation of codes and consequent discourse analysis. The last chapter will discuss the findings of the discourse analysis concluding that subjects were discursively constructed such that the ICJ case in response to Israel's destruction of Gaza emerged as possibility because other pursuing diplomatic avenues and doing nothing were precluded. Finally, the thesis discusses the implications of this foreign policy for international relations.

# **Chapter 2: Literature Review**

This chapter explores the limited existing literature on South African foreign policy on Palestine-Israel. On one hand, at the popular level, the literature points to South African foreign policy on Palestine being based on its own historical experiences of Apartheid and decolonization movements—a behavior based on solidarity. On the other hand, while inconsistent with its other human rights related foreign policy behavior, at the governmental level, the African state's foreign policy on Palestine is perceived to be consistent, more anti-imperialist, yet unclear, duplicitous, and non-committed to the Palestinian cause.

#### South Africa, Palestine, Israel, and Apartheid

As mentioned above, South Africa's history of Apartheid and its struggle against the oppressive system is of relevance to this question of South African foreign policy towards Palestine. Apartheid in South Africa was a system of institutionalized racial segregation that called for the separate development of racial groups with the white minority maintaining domination over the non-white majority in all social, economic, and political spheres (Britannica 2023). South Africa and Israel have been subject of comparative studies with regard to both being or having been settler colonies (Mitchell 2000). Although disputed by some like Ellis (2019), pre-1994 South Africa and Israel have also been compared along the line of the two states' apartheid systems. Bakan and Abu-Laban (2010) argue that the application of the term apartheid to Israeli state formations are a "flashpoint in global politics" (331). These authors claim that this comparison demonstrates a willingness to critique the Israeli state's actions against Palestinians as an act of solidarity. In addition to the applicability of the term, there have been discussions on whether the international legal definition of apartheid can be applied to Israel with various conclusions. Greenstein (2020), for example, refers to Israel as an 'apartheid of a special type' because the regime "combines democratic norms, ethnic hierarchy, military occupation, and exclusion/inclusion of extra-territorial populations," in a way that differentiates it from the South African case of apartheid (83).

Even though these comparisons are done in more academic spheres, research shows that South Africans see resemblance between their historical struggle against Apartheid and the Palestinian cause as well. Srikanth (2015) explores the reason for South African solidarity with the Palestinians struggle as discussed by South Africans. They pose that the legacy of anti-apartheid resistance, and South Africa's economic and political realities have all

contributed to the popular support of the Palestinian cause for self-determination by South Africans (Srikanth 2015, 1). To illustrate, South Africa's first democratic president Nelson Mandela stated, "Our freedom is incomplete without the freedom of the Palestinians..." (Mandela 1997). This historical connection with Palestine can also be understood as being a solidarity of decolonization as both peoples were seeking their independence from settler colonization. Furthermore, not only do South Africans view their experience of Apartheid as comparable to Palestinians, but they also feel that they are global citizens who owe the world—and Palestine—for their freedom (Srikanth 2015, 12).

## **South African Foreign Policy and Palestine**

At the popular level, the question of solidarity with Palestine is clear and consistent. However, as this thesis will explore foreign policy, it is necessary to explore this question of solidarity with Palestine at the governmental level. Since 1994, South African government's foreign policy has been subjected to critique.

Borrer and Mills (2011) argue that since 1994, South African Foreign Policy is best described as "one of disparity between commitment and action" (77). The authors explore South African Foreign Policy through both constructivist and neoliberal/realist lenses and argue that South African identity is based on history and its understanding of itself (82). Furthermore, as a country which, like Srikanth's (2015) observation, remains in debt to the international community for its support in ending the apartheid regime, the protection of human rights was at the core of the South African state's identity (Borrer and Mills 2011, 82). So, having declared its commitment to human rights on a global level, post-apartheid South Africa could be considered an exceptional state or rather "a state expected to do exceptional things" (82). Despite this, South Africa's foreign policy has often aligned with more traditionally defined national interests, which are more associated with neo-liberal or neo-realist economic policies that come at the expense of its declared interest in supporting human rights (83).

More recently, South Africa's declared national interest included challenging racial discrimination, prejudice and extremist ideologies through an intercontinental approach which emphasized a desire for multilateralism and observance of international law (Rapanyane 2019, 3). Nevertheless, Nathan (2005) contends that, while having had a coherent foreign policy with idealist, internationalist, and emancipatory tendencies, South African foreign policy application seems to be inconsistent illustrating this point with the country's expressions of

support for ZANU-PF – Zimbabwe's ruling party— during the state's repression, its abuse of the rule of law and human rights violations (362; 367).

The disparity between commitment and action in South African foreign policy in relation to the Palestine-Israel question has also been explored. Jordaan (2008) argues that although having a desire to be a mediator and proponent for multilateralism, South Africa's foreign policy to the Middle East has had anti-imperialist tendencies and has therefore been less likely to be considered impartial at international level. Benjamin and Gruzd (2018) extend this argument in relation to Palestine and Israel, posing that South Africa's clear support for Palestine and criticism of Israeli action and policies has made South Africa's aspiration to be more than a peripheral-peace broker doubtful due to the perception of this bias by other states (185). Notwithstanding, there is a general consensus and understanding that South Africa consistently tends to support Palestine while criticizing Israel. Yet, it has also been argued that, although seemingly consistent, the South African government's positions regarding Palestine-Israel seem to be duplicitous as they both advocate for Palestinian freedom, but maintain relations, such as trade relations, with Israel (Srikanth 2015, 2; Rapanyane 2021, 2). Here, again, the disparity between South African foreign policy commitment and actions—verbal commitment vs concrete actions—in the case of Palestine becomes visible.

Although relations with Israel have never been friendly, they have been diplomatic (Rapanyane and Maphaka 2022); that is, until 2018 when South Africa recalled their ambassador from Israel in a more concrete act of solidarity. Considering the Palestinian historical experience and Israel's continuous violations of international law, South African foreign policy towards Palestine from this angle can be understood as solidarity.

#### **Conclusion**

Overall, the literature highlights some main points regarding South African foreign policy towards Palestine and Israel. Firstly, South Africa does have a coherent foreign policy with clear ideals and values. Secondly, the state's support for Palestine and criticism for Israel has been consistent and based upon historical solidarity. However, in relation to the republic's other foreign policy behavior—especially regarding the championing of human rights in other contexts – the support for Palestine is inconsistent. Furthermore, the support for Palestine has been regarded as duplicitous and non-committed due to the absence of actions following vocalized commitments and support. The ICJ case can then be seen as action addressing the

disparity that characterized South African support for Palestine previously, which makes it an interesting case to explore to deepen our understanding of this foreign policy.

This thesis seeks to add to the literature on South African foreign policy on Palestine-Israel by exploring the state's foreign policy discourse through a Poststructural lens. A Poststructural Discourse Analysis allows one to understand foreign policy behavior as mutuality constituted by discourse. Through this analysis, the paper can add to the existing literature by uncovering how subjectivities were constructed in this discourse so as to make possible the ICJ case against Israel as an act of solidarity with Palestine. While other theoretical lenses might find South Africa's act of foreign policy as inconsistent with its other foreign policy behavior, Poststructuralism can make sense of South Africa's foreign policy as consistent in light of its discourse.

# **Chapter 3: Theory and Methodology**

The overall aim of this paper is to understand (how) South Africa's ICJ case against Israel as an act of foreign policy (was made possible) through a poststructuralist perspective. A discursive approach to foreign policy analysis seeks not to explain why certain foreign policy occurs, but it aims to problematize foreign policy as a given (Doty 1993). In seeking to denaturalize foreign policy behavior, these Poststructural approaches to foreign policy analysis seek to understand the discursive construction of reality within which these foreign policy actions emerge as a possibility. In this case, a Postructuralist Discourse Analysis (PDA) allows for understanding how South African foreign policy discourse and behavior mutually construct a reality of South Africa, the world, and other states in international relations such that the ICJ case against Israel was a possibility. The following chapter will outline the theory and methodology of the paper. It will briefly explore some of the most relevant points of Poststructuralism for this study, and it will outline PDA and some of its assumptions. After this, it will provide a framework for a PDA of foreign policy. The chapter will then move onto the practicalities of data collection and coding of the discourse for analysis.

## **Discourse and Foreign Policy Analysis**

Discourse can be defined as, "a system of statements in which each individual statement makes sense, [and] produces interpretive possibilities by making it virtually impossible to think outside of it," (Doty 1993, 302). Discourse is intimately intertwined with power as it is both productive of certain realities, but it is also through power that discourse is shaped. In foreign policy analysis, discursive approaches mostly explore how a certain political discourse shapes foreign policy (Mello and Ostermann 2023, 101). These approaches are helpful in explaining "the social foundations of foreign policy, its construction, and the meanings and ideas attached to it," while also demonstrating *how* societal structures and accepted norms impact foreign policymaking (102).

The study of discourse to understand foreign policy situates itself more towards the ideas or linguistic side of IR and can therefore be understood as a more constructivist approach to IR. Constructivist approaches to foreign policy analysis share the ontological assumption that the world is socially constructed (Warnaar 2013, 12). Consequently, foreign policy itself is a social construction. As such, these policies, and international relations at large, only gain meaning through social interactions which produce and reproduce meaning. These

constructivist approaches to Foreign Policy Analysis investigate how foreign policy is rendered socially meaningful through social practice and interaction (Mello and Ostermann 2023, 102). As such, constructivists emphasize the 'ideational' as a factor impacting 'material' world politics. In the context of this thesis, then, the ICJ case brought forth by South Africa as foreign policy is shaped by political discourse and only gains meaning through social interactions and practice.

There are various approaches through which constructivists can conduct Foreign Policy Analysis. One of the ways in which this can be done is by exploring discourse and how it constructs a world in which foreign policy can understood. Constructivist discourse analysis approaches have explored the link between identity, interests, and behavior in foreign policy analysis (Mello and Ostermann 2023, 26). Poststructuralist approaches to discourse analysis are similar to a certain extent but are considered more radical than the constructivist approaches.

## **Poststructural Discourse Analysis**

A Poststructural discourse analysis can be considered to be a constructivist approach to discourse analysis. Some, like Hansen (2006), argue against it by citing that PDA is inherently separate from constructivist approaches as discourse is different from the ideational factors that constructivism often emphasizes, because discourse encompasses both material and ideational factors (15). A Poststructural approach to discourse analysis, therefore, merits a brief introduction to outline some of the assumptions that make this approach useful for foreign policy analysis.

In PDA, discourse and reality are mutually constituted, meaning that they co-construct each other and as such are inseparable. To the poststructuralist, there is no distinction between the discursive and nondiscursive realm (Dunn and Neumann 2016, 39). The poststructuralist also believes that everything can be studied as a text – as discourse—and that there is nothing existing outside of text (39). Although rejecting an objective truth or reality, poststructuralists do not deny that there is a material world, rather, they maintain that the material only gains meaning through discourse which constructs and makes subjects or objects knowable to us (40). Another assumption is that, in Poststructuralism, discourse or texts do not refer to shared templates, but rather, texts refer to other texts and weave a never-ending web of meaning that has no fixed meaning but is constantly in flux (Hansen 2006, 18). PDA, thus, highlights the inherently unstable nature of meaning in Foreign Policy Analysis.

Poststructuralist research into Foreign Policy Analysis is centered on the relationship between identity and foreign policy (Hansen 2006, 1). Foreign policy and identity are seen to be constitutive of each other. Foreign policy depends on particular constructions of problems and identities for its intelligibility and legitimacy, and through foreign policy, these problems, and identities are produced and reproduced (1; 15). Policy and identity are therefore ontologically interlinked (15). By researching one, the other can simultaneously be understood.

As written by Doty (1993), "the possibility of practices presupposes the ability of an agent to imagine certain courses of action" which require that "certain background meanings, kinds of social actors and relationships, must already be in place (298). PDA focuses on this aspect of Foreign Policy analysis. It investigates the discursive construction of reality that establishes said actors and relationships. Therefore, a PDA investigates "how meanings are produced and attached to various social subjects/objects, thus constituting particular interpretive dispositions which create certain possibilities and preclude others" (Doty 1993, 298). In this thesis, the act of foreign policy being studied is South Africa's filing of the ICJ case against Israel. A PDA thus explores the identities of the actors involved in the foreign policy discourse, looks into how identities and problems are produced, and how these in turn create the possibility of the ICJ case as an act of foreign policy that can be understood in this reality.

## **Analytical Framework**

This thesis employs an analytical framework for conducting a PDA inspired by the works of Roxanne Doty (1993) and Lene Hansen (2006) in their discourse analyses of foreign policy. Doty (1993) proposed the concepts of presupposition, predication, and subject positioning as analytical categories to understand how discourse constitutes subjects, objects and how it organizes them into an intelligible structure (306). Presupposition entails the background knowledge that is taken to be true when a statement is made. These presuppositions imply the existence of subjects and objects and how they relate to each other, and as such, create a world in which "certain things are recognized as true" (Doty 1993, 306). Predication entails linking certain subjects with particular attributes or qualities through modifying words such as adverbs or adjectives (306). Together, predication and presupposition construct subjects, but they also establish different relations between the constructed subjects (306). The production of subjects is always in relation to other subjects. Hansen (2006) explains that the discursive construction of identity is relational, and that the *Self* and *Others* are positioned vis-a-vis each other with varying degrees of similarities and differences through processes of linking and differentiation

(33). Part of the relational nature of identity can be analyzed through a consideration of the spatial, temporal, and moral situatedness of identity (33).

Discourse constructs subjects, their identities, and actively "constructs the 'reality' upon which foreign policy is based" (Doty 1993, 303). Therefore, the analysis of this constructed reality through the analysis of discourse allows for a deeper understanding of the conditions that allows for the possibility of certain foreign policy and not others. This thesis will conduct such an analysis by examining the presupposition, predication, and subject positioning of subjects constructed in South African Foreign Policy discourse on Palestine and Israel. Following this analysis will be a discussion of how this construction of subjects creates a reality where the ICJ case against Israel indeed became a possible course of action for South Africa.

A point of consideration is that, in PDA, the researcher is not seen as outside the discourse. "The discourse analyst is an active agent in the production of discourses" themselves (Dunn and Neumann 2016, 129). The analyst, thus, interacts with and interprets the discourse. To ensure the validity of interpretation, there needs to be sufficient evidence to support one's interpretation, which must be logical and coherent. The data collection methods to underline the validity of the subsequent research of this thesis are outlined in the next section.

## **Data Collection and Coding**

This paper seeks to understand South African foreign policy through analyzing the state's foreign policy discourse, and therefore requires a corpus of sources to conduct the discourse analysis. As the discourse in question is that of foreign policy at the governmental level, the sources collected were all official in nature. These sources were found on the South African Department of International Relations and Cooperation (DIRCO) website, the South African Government website, and the South African Presidency website. They were found using the key words "Palestine", "Palestinians", "Israel," and "Israelis". These keywords were used to locate all available documents that contained these words across the entirety of the three websites. This discourse analysis limited its corpus in terms of time from 2018—2018 being the year that South Africa revoked its ambassador from Israel marking a new chapter in its international relations with Israel —to 2023—the year that South Africa brought forth its ICJ case against Israel. This timeline was decided upon as South African discourse on Palestine and Israel was markedly more explicit, accompanied by the downgrading of its embassy in Israel to a liaison office.

This search yielded around 200 documents, however, with the removal of duplicates and of agenda documents across the websites, the final number of documents was 135 (these can be found in the folder linked in the bibliography). The documents used for data collection consisted of media statements, communications, speeches, and addresses from top level governmental officials such as the president, the minister and deputy minister of foreign affairs, and from DIRCO more generally.

Following the selection of documents, these texts were coded. Coding was done by coding for the subjects most prominent in the discourse and how these subjects were talked about, focusing on adjectives, nouns, actions/verbs that constructed the subjects with identity, attributes, abilities, and expectations associated with said subjects. The coding process was done using Atlas.ti – a qualitative analysis software. The use of this software allowed for a more structured coding process and better overview of the codes and sources. The first stage of coding consisted of a general reading for understanding of discourse and line-by-line textual analysis to create the first codes as they appear in the discourse. As this paper conducts a PDA, the coding was done inductively, meaning that there were no premises that the codes were created based on, allowing the discourse to speak for itself. The second stage of coding consisted of focused coding, in which codes were reviewed and renamed, merged, or separated where appropriate. Coding was done until the point of saturation, that is, the point at which coding more documents does not contribute to the list of codes. The final list of codes can be found in Tables 1-6. These codes were divided by subject and organized according to categories to facilitate the discourse analysis. Each subject has one table of codes. The following chapter will consist of the discourse analysis based on the table of codes and the analytical framework provided.

# Chapter 4: South African Foreign Policy Discourse on Palestine-Israel

This chapter aims to analyze South Africa's foreign policy discourse on Palestine and Israel. It explores the construction of subjects and their identities as outlined in Chapter 3. The different sections of the chapter will be structured as follows: firstly, the predication and presupposition based on the codes for each subject will be analyzed, followed by a discussion on the subject positioning of the South African *Self* in relation to the other subjects and how these relate to question of Palestine and Israel.

The codes are presented in *Tables 1-6*. Each table is comprised of the predicates and practices through which the discourse constructs the subjects. For analytical purposes, these tables have been organized into four columns. The first column contains the qualities associated with the subject. The second contains the values and morals of the subject. The third column relates to how the construction of the subject is associated to Apartheid in South Africa. Finally, the last column contains the predicates and practices that relate directly to the Palestine-Israel conflict. Although the tables are organized in this manner, there are no strict conceptual boundaries between the categories as they all relate to the construction of the subject and may seep into each other. The codes for each subject are solely organized into the tables to facilitate the analysis of the discursive construction of the subjects and make the discourse's structure more visible.

The discourse constructed seven subjects, with South Africa being constructed as the primary *Self*. The discourse constructed Palestine and Israel as the primary *Others*. The United Nations (and UNSC) and the International Community were also constructed as *Others*. Although present in the discourse, and the Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa group (BRICS) is constructed as less prominent *Other*.

Table 1: Predicates and Practices of South Africa			
Qualities	Values and Morals	Apartheid	Palestine and Israel
<ul> <li>Has an extensive international network</li> <li>Has limited resources</li> <li>Is a bridge-builder</li> <li>Is African</li> <li>Is democratic</li> <li>Is proud</li> <li>Is robust</li> <li>Is capable</li> <li>Is peaceful</li> <li>Is brave</li> <li>Is free</li> <li>Is cooperative</li> <li>Is member of NAM</li> <li>Is member of the international community</li> <li>Is member of BRICS</li> <li>Is member of the AU</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Believes in peace for all</li> <li>Believes in justice for all</li> <li>Believes in equality for all</li> <li>Has a duty to support those seeking justice and equality</li> <li>Believes in negotiated settlement and dialogue—diplomacy</li> <li>Believes in peaceful resolution</li> <li>FP based on advancing interests of the South</li> <li>FP principles are centered on promoting peace, human rights, and dignity for all</li> <li>Has historical and moral responsibility against racism and discrimination</li> <li>Is committed to a rules-based international order</li> <li>Is committed to multilateralism</li> <li>Is informed by African values of people first</li> <li>Recognizes the inalienable right of every people to self-determination and freedom</li> <li>Seeks cooperation with the Global South</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Is beneficiary of international support and solidarity against apartheid</li> <li>Is thankful for international support against apartheid</li> <li>Was under apartheid</li> <li>Was a racist system</li> <li>Were humiliated by Apartheid</li> <li>Were traumatized by Apartheid</li> <li>Struggled against apartheid</li> <li>Struggled for justice</li> <li>Was supported by Palestine against Apartheid</li> <li>Mobilized support against Apartheid</li> <li>Overcame apartheid</li> <li>Succeeded in rebuilding after Apartheid</li> <li>Chose reconciliation over war</li> <li>Is transformed</li> <li>Honors favor of international solidarity by creating a just world order</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Is concerned about children in military detention in Israel</li> <li>Condemns Israeli Violence</li> <li>Is concerned by US provocation</li> <li>Condemns Israeli destruction of Palestinian infrastructure</li> <li>Has strong historical relationship with Palestine</li> <li>Hopes Palestine and Israel will follow similar path that it did</li> <li>Is appalled by Israeli blockade of Gaza</li> <li>Is committed to the Palestinian struggle against Occupation</li> <li>Is concerned by Israeli annexation of Palestine</li> <li>Is critical of Israel</li> <li>Is guided by its own experience with Apartheid</li> <li>Is ready to assist reconciliation and reconstruction</li> <li>Recognizes the state of Palestine</li> <li>Understands Palestinian pain</li> <li>Is committed to a just and lasting solution to the conflict</li> <li>Shares common values and objectives with Palestine</li> <li>Is committed to multilateral efforts to end conflict</li> <li>Calls on Israel to respect and abide by agreements with Palestinians</li> <li>Calls for implementation of previous resolutions on Palestine</li> <li>Cooperates with like-minded countries in efforts to establish viable Palestinian state</li> <li>Is disturbed by deadly aggression</li> <li>Supports achievement of a Palestinian state</li> <li>Supports intra-Palestinian reconciliation</li> <li>Supports the right of the state of Israel to exist in peace and security with its neighbors</li> <li>Wants to see peace in Palestine</li> <li>Believes that peace is possible in this conflict</li> <li>Believes in peaceful resolution</li> <li>Supports the two-state solution</li> </ul>

#### **Self: South Africa**

The analysis of the foreign policy discourse shows that the subject of South Africa is constructed as the *Self*. The discourse creates the South African *Self* to be the *good* subject.

In the discourse, South Africa is associated with the predicates 'democratic' and 'peaceful'. These presuppose that there is a world system in which states exist and that they have different forms of government. The predicate 'democratic' creates an understanding that democracy is a representative system of governance, but it also implicitly presupposes that other states might not have this system of representative governance. The predicate 'peaceful' presupposes that in this world system, states can be violent or peaceful in their behaviors with each other but also internally. Furthermore, the South African state is constructed to have the qualities of bravery and capability. These predicates assume that there is an established international order that a state can either follow or challenge to pursue their interests, but that only the brave and capable ones dare to challenge it. Although South Africa is constructed to be capable, it is also constructed to have 'limited resources'. Here, there is the presupposition that resources—for example economic or militaristic—are required for challenging the order, yet these can be overcome through bravery and other capabilities.

Morally, the subject is constructed to value the *good* values of 'peace', 'justice', and 'equality'. The discourse presupposes that there is disagreement in the world and that because of these there is violence and war, however these are *bad* and must come to an end. To that end, because the subject is constructed to value peace, the *Self* promotes the peaceful resolution of conflicts through dialogue and negotiation rather than violence and war in a world where states choose the latter. Additionally, South Africa is constructed to value the rule of international law and human rights and "calls for consistency from the international community and institutions of global governance in upholding the international rule of law" (DIRCO 2022). The presupposition implies that there is an internationally agreed upon law to which states are party. These states must adhere to the law, but if they do not, other states must hold them accountable to ensure that all are treated justly, equally, and lawfully. As a state, the *Self* is created to be 'responsible'. It embodies this quality as a 'bridge builder' by using and furthering diplomacy. Implicitly, South Africa is, thus, constructed to be a state that is worthy of trust, morally good, that it keeps its commitments, and that urges other to do so too.

South Africa is constructed as a 'transformed' state. The discourse makes the temporal distinction between South Africa before 1994 and South Africa after 1994. South Africa post-1994 is constructed as the post-Apartheid South Africa. The discourse presupposes that

Apartheid was a system of institutionalized racial segregation and domination of white South Africans over all other South Africans in a socially stratified way—with white South Africans at the top of the hierarchy, followed by Indian South Africans, Colored South Africans, and Black South Africans at the bottom. Apartheid South Africa was non-democratic, whereas the post-Apartheid state is democratic. Under Apartheid, South Africa was racist, humiliating, and traumatizing towards Black South Africans. Now, South Africans have equal rights under their constitution (Ramaphosa 2023a). The post-Apartheid South Africa's valuing of peace is embodied in its construction to have succeeded in rebuilding the country after Apartheid because it "chose reconciliation over retribution, and peace-making over war" (Ramaphosa 2023b). The transformed South Africa is constructed to have become so because South Africa(ns) struggled for justice against Apartheid and overcame Apartheid. In the discourse, the South African struggle succeeded because of the support of the international community. Here the discourse also constructs South Africa as having been supported by Palestine during its struggle against Apartheid. The subject is also constructed as a beneficiary of this support who feels it must return the favor of support against apartheid.

In terms of spatiality, South Africa is constructed to be 'African' and part of the 'Global South'. This construction presupposes that the international system, though connected, is still separated across territorial lines. South Africa as part of the 'Global South' also presupposes that the world is also divided across, socioeconomic, political, and historical lines. Here, there is also solidarity amongst postcolonial countries of the Global South. However, the subject is also constructed as part of the international community and, hence, part of a global network that crosses the previously mentioned lines. Furthermore, the South African Self is created to be committed to multilateralism. The multilateral construction of South Africa presupposes that in this divided yet connected world, states can engage and cooperate with each other through institutions in which multiple actors convene to discuss international matters. However, the other side of this is that other states may choose to act unilaterally and not engage in these institutions. In this discourse, South Africa is part of multilateral institutions such as BRICS, NAM, and the UN. The subject's "approach to multilateralism [is] guided by the country's national experience of peacefully dismantling apartheid and achieving a negotiated political settlement" (DIRCO 2020). The discourse, thus, creates a South African Self that is a cooperative global actor and in solidarity with the Global South.

In relation to the Palestine-Israel conflict, South Africa is constructed as a diplomatic mediator. It believes in international law and the right to self-determination of peoples; therefore, the state is also constructed as a supporter of the Palestinian cause. In the discourse,

South Africa supports Palestine consistently, historically, and on multilateral platforms. The state's construction as just, fair, and peaceful is seen in the condemnation of violence in the conflict, be it Israeli or Palestinian. However, the discourse constructs South Africa as anti-Apartheid and constitutes Israel as an Apartheid regime. As the subject's "own experience with ending apartheid, and [its] country's role in mediating conflict elsewhere on the continent, have yielded a number of insights" (Ramaphosa 2022), South Africa is constructed as having the wisdom and experience with Apartheid and reconciliation such that it is a good candidate for mediation in the conflict. South Africa is committed to international law and the Palestinian cause according to the discourse. Therefore, it believes the only solution to the conflict is through the two-state solution, as has been agreed upon internationally with reference to previous resolutions in line with international law. In the discourse, South Africa's "nationhood is testament to the power of meaningful negotiation, dialogue, and reconciliation" (Ramaphosa 2023b).

Table 2: Predicates and Practices of Palestine (Palestinians)				
Qualities	Values and Morals	Apartheid	Palestine and Israel	
<ul> <li>Are dispossessed of land</li> <li>Are racially discriminated against</li> <li>Are abused</li> <li>Are brothers and sisters of South Africans</li> <li>Are compatriots</li> <li>Are comrades</li> <li>Are defenseless</li> <li>Are displaced</li> <li>Are harmed</li> <li>Are injured</li> <li>Are killed</li> <li>Are oppressed</li> <li>Are occupied</li> <li>Are plagued by hardships</li> <li>Are refugees</li> <li>Are humiliated</li> <li>Are victims</li> <li>Are disregarded</li> <li>Are denied most basic rights</li> <li>Struggle against occupation</li> <li>Suffer</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Are progressive</li> <li>Seek justice</li> <li>Cause is just</li> <li>Legitimate struggle</li> <li>Have the right to self determination</li> <li>Have fundamental right to freedom</li> <li>Have right to resist occupation</li> <li>Deserve sovereignty</li> <li>Share common values and objectives with South Africa</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Is like a Bantustan</li> <li>History is synonymous to South Africa's</li> <li>Share the struggle for justice with South Africa</li> <li>Supported South Africa during its struggle against Apartheid</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Is an outstanding question of decolonization</li> <li>Is not free</li> <li>Is not independent</li> <li>Is occupied by Israel</li> <li>Is attacked by Israel</li> <li>Is oppressed by Israel</li> <li>Is supported by South Africa</li> <li>Looks to international community for assistance</li> <li>Existence is threatened by Israeli annexation</li> <li>Were promised land in Oslo accord</li> <li>Do not benefit from international instruments for human rights</li> <li>Endorses two-state solution</li> <li>Wants peace</li> <li>Wants self-determination</li> <li>Face genocide</li> </ul>	

#### **Similar Other: Palestine**

Palestine (and Palestinians) is constructed as one of the primary *Others* in this South African foreign policy discourse. The discourse constructs the Palestinian *Other* to be the *victim* subject.

The Palestinian subject (both state and people) is associated with the predicates 'oppressed', 'abused', 'injured', 'killed'. These predicates presuppose that there is a conflict between the Palestinian subject and a violent (Israeli) subject. It also implies that states are able to inflict harm on other states and peoples, and that the states can do so in manner that is violent and cruel such that abuse is "the daily life experience of the people of Palestine" (Pandor 2018). Furthermore, the subject is constructed to be 'dispossessed of land' and 'refugees'. The presupposition here is that the Palestinian subject has ownership of land. However, this is forcibly taken away from the subject, and it is thus forced to flee. The discourse further constructs Palestine as being 'occupied', 'denied of their basic rights' and 'defenseless', presupposing that the Palestine and Palestinians have certain internationally recognized rights afforded such as the right to sovereignty. However, it is also presupposed that these rights are being infringed upon by the occupying state and that the occupying state is stronger or more capable than the subject. Together, these predicates construct a subject that is not only a victim, but also helpless against its abuser.

The discourse morally constructs the Palestinian subject to be good, just, and similar to the South African subject. The Palestinian subject is constructed to be seeking justice and, as such, its cause is also just. To seek justice presupposes that there is injustice currently being carried out against the subject. The underlying presupposition is that there are international frameworks such as law, that states and people can refer to in order to assess whether the cause is just or unjust. Relatedly, the subject has the right to self-determination, is 'deserving of sovereignty', and 'seeks freedom' in its legitimate struggle against its occupier. The presupposition here is that self-determination and sovereignty are rights and that having these is the norm in the world, yet other states can illegally infringe upon this sovereignty. Moreover, in the discourse, Palestine's values are likened to South Africa's. The two subjects, "share common values and objectives which were forged during the struggle against apartheid" (South African Government 2018). Thus, since South Africa is constructed to value peace, democracy, international law, and equality—so then does Palestine. Further, the implicit construction is that the two subjects have a historical relationship because of their solidarity in fighting against

the apartheid regime in South Africa. This relationship is constructed as continuous as Palestine is still supported by South Africa.

Temporally, Palestine is linked to untransformed South Africa during apartheid. The discourse associates Palestine with terms such as Bantustan which presupposes the South African experience with apartheid and the designated exclusionary territories that black South Africans that were forced to reside in. The discourse, thus, draws the comparison that the situation of oppression in Palestine is one of apartheid. Indeed, according to the discourse, Palestinians' "…humiliation is familiar to all black South Africans who were corralled and harassed and insulted by the security forces of the apartheid government" (DIRCO 2021). Therefore, as the Palestinian *Other* is constructed to be under apartheid, it is differentiated to the transformed and democratic South Africa. The implicit construction here is that Palestine can also become free like the transformed South Africa through its struggle.

Spatially, Palestine is constructed to be in the Middle East. This predication presupposes that the world is organized into regions characterized by similarity, proximity, and territorial borders. The discourse constructs it to be territorially beside Israel, however it is constructed as shrinking territorially due to illegal settlements. Although it is constructed to be in the Middle East, the subjects struggle is constructed a global one. In the discourse, Palestine is considered an "unfinished decolonization struggle" (DIRCO 2022b). The presupposition here is that states had to struggle against their colonizers during their decolonization movements, and most states succeeded in their decolonization struggles and are now free and sovereign. Therefore, although not explicit in the discourse, the subject's shared historical experience with colonization, socioeconomic poverty, and oppression constructs it as part of global south and thus a recipient of this Global South solidarity—especially South Africa's.

Regarding the Palestine-Israel conflict, the discourse constructs two main parties to the conflict—Palestine and Israel. It constructs the conflict as an unequal one with an aggressor—Israel—and a victim—Palestine. The discourse creates the conflict to about the "forced dispossession of land, about colonial occupation, about racial discrimination and about the violent suppression of dissent" of Palestinians (Ramaphosa 2021). The presupposition here entails that greater structures such as racial hierarchies are at play, in which Arabs are discriminated against by the Jewish majority Israeli state. The implication then becomes that the conflict resembles previous decolonization struggles which were also racially motivated.

Moreover, Palestine's *existence* is considered threated by the Israeli occupation and annexation, and hence, even faces genocide. The predicates 'genocide' and 'threatened' presuppose that abuse faced by Palestinians is ethnically based and aimed at completely

displacing them from their land. Palestine is also constructed as having the right to resist occupation. Resistance here presupposes struggle against the occupation and not pacifism. Of note is that the discourse constructs Palestine (The Palestinians Authority and Fattah as government) and Hamas<sup>1</sup> as different actors. In the conflict discourse, the Palestinian government is also constructed as being the more sensible party, seeking peace and endorsing the two-state solution, presupposing that there have been diplomatic efforts made to bring peace to the two parties, but that these have not been successful because of Israel. Furthermore, Palestine is created by the discourse as an *Other* who, although wanting to, does not benefit from international instruments aimed at securing the rights of states and their peoples. This construction presupposes that states and peoples are parties to international structures and frameworks that are supposed to secure rights globally, however, due to involvement of other states, do not.

•

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Hamas was not as present in the discourse before October 7<sup>th</sup> and was thus not considered for analysis in thesis

Table 3: Predicates and Practices of Israel			
Qualities	Values and Morals	Apartheid	Palestine and Israel
• Is destructive	Breaches obligations	Is an Apartheid regime	Occupies Palestine
• Is an occupier	Violates International	<ul> <li>Practices Apartheid</li> </ul>	Oppresses Palestinians
• Is the Occupying Power	Law	Has Apartheid policies	• Discriminates against Palestinians
• Is an oppressor	<ul> <li>Violates human rights</li> </ul>	Is like South African	• Allows for the expansion of settlements
• Is an abuser	Acts unilaterally	Apartheid regime	Arbitrarily arrests Palestinians civilians
• Is a colonizer	• Is evil		Bombards Palestine
• Is aggressive	• Is unjust		Colonizes Palestinian lands
• Is brutal	• Is defiant		<ul> <li>Complicates negotiations</li> </ul>
• Is cruel	Is uncooperative		Detains children
Is discriminatory			<ul> <li>Disregards UNSC resolutions</li> </ul>
• Is not held accountable			Negotiated agreements with Palestinians over the
• Is uncompromising			years
• Is violent			<ul> <li>Disrespects agreements with Palestinians</li> </ul>
• Is senseless			<ul> <li>Annexes Palestinian land</li> </ul>
• Is shameful			<ul> <li>Launches unprovoked attacks</li> </ul>
• Is capable/powerful			• Is an obstacle to a permanent solution
<ul> <li>Is protected and supported by</li> </ul>			<ul> <li>Impairs possibility of the two-state solution</li> </ul>
powerful friends			<ul> <li>Commits crimes against humanity</li> </ul>
Has powerful friends in the North			• Commits war crimes
Has responsibility as Occupying			<ul> <li>Denies Palestinians their rights</li> </ul>
Power			<ul> <li>Perpetrates holocaust against Palestinians</li> </ul>
			<ul> <li>Commits genocide against Palestinians</li> </ul>
			• Undermines peace and stability in Middle East

#### **Radical Other: Israel**

The discourse constructs Israel as the other primary *Other*. In this discourse, Israel is constructed as the bad, uncooperative aggressor.

This subject is predicated by the qualities 'occupier' and 'powerful'. These predicates presuppose that in a world where the sovereignty of states is predominant, some states are still unwillingly under the authority of other states—occupation. It also presupposes that Israel is a state that has the military capability to exert its power over Palestine. Additionally, the Israeli *Other* is associated with the predicates 'destructive', 'aggressive', 'abuser', and 'violent'. This cluster of predicates connotes the physical damage and harm done to Palestinians and Palestinian infrastructure. These predicates presuppose that states conduct themselves in relation to other states and can do so in peaceful unharmful ways or can resort to violence in their conduct. However, this discourse implies that the violence exerted by this *Other* is more extreme than other violence—it is 'brutal' and 'cruel'. In addition, the discourse constructs the Israeli state to be uncompromising and senseless, thus implying a stubborn subject that does not consider the implications of its actions and practices.

In terms of moral construction, this discourse creates Israel as an immoral subject. Words such 'unjust', 'discriminatory', and 'evil' predicate the subject. These predicates presuppose that there is right and wrong in the world—a good and an evil. It presupposes that people have the right to be treated equally and fairly. However, the unjust and discriminatory treatment of people, in this case Palestinians, is wrong and evil. In this sense, the implicit construction is that Israel does not value equality and fairness. The discourse furthers that the occupation is "totally unjust and shameful as it takes away human rights of Palestinians" (DIRCO 2021a). In fact, a salient construction of the Israeli Other is that it does not value international law, but 'violates' and 'breaches' its obligations to it. The subject's "killing of civilians and destruction of civilian infrastructure in Gaza [...] goes against the tenets of international law." (Pandor 2023). This presupposes that international law governs states to ensure international justice in the absence of a supranational authority, and that Israel is bound to it as a state. However, by violating and breaching international law, Israel is constructed to not hold the value of justice and infringes on the rights of Palestinians. The subject is further constructed to value unilateralism over multilateralism. As such it is 'uncooperative' and 'defiant' in multilateral settings and, thus, acts unilaterally.

Temporally, the discourse connects the Israeli subject to the old South African regime. In the discourse, South Africa "draws a direct parallel between the former apartheid regime and the Israeli occupation of Palestinian land" (DIRCO 2022b). This implies that just as the apartheid regime was oppressive, racially segregating South Africans, and imposing on the freedoms and rights of South Africans, so does the Israel with its occupation of Palestinian land. Indeed, the discourse points to this *Other* as having and practicing apartheid policies. Israel is, thus, constructed to be an Apartheid regime. The implicit construction is that the subject commits crimes against humanity as Apartheid was designated.

The discourse constructs Israel as being in the Middle East, yet not part of the Global South. It is constructed to have more 'powerful friends in the North'. The presupposition then is that states form alliances with those they align with on topics. This implies that Israel has strong alliances amongst Western states who give it support in its actions, whereas it does not have such powerful alliances with states of the Global South, who instead tend to stand in solidarity with Palestine. This is also pertinent in the construction of the *Other* within the conflict.

Israel is constructed as the aggressor in the conflict with Palestine. The subject is constructed as a killer and abuser of Palestinians and their rights. It treats them discriminatorily by enforcing a system of apartheid on them. Moreover, Israel is constructed as an occupying power and as such is the dominant party over the Palestinian party. In the conflict, the Israeli subject disregards international law and UNSC resolutions aimed at stopping its illegal activities. It allows for the continuing expansion of settlements into Palestinian territory, while evading accountability for crimes it commits against Palestinians. According to the discourse, this subject's "acts are not only illegal but also risk undermining the viability of a negotiated two-state solution and will have negative consequences on the entire peace process" (DIRCO 2020b). Therefore, while being constructed as the main perpetrator on the conflict within the discourse, the Israeli subject is also constructed as actively furthering the conflict by preventing the achievement of long-term peaceful resolution due to its behaviors.

Table 4: Predicates and Practices of the International Community			
Qualities	Values and Morals	Apartheid	Palestine and Israel
<ul> <li>Is global</li> <li>Is good</li> <li>Is progressive</li> <li>Are observers</li> <li>Does nothing</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Values peace</li> <li>Values human rights</li> <li>Must uphold international legality</li> <li>Must hold states accountable for their actions</li> <li>Must ensure that process of decolonization is completed</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Supported South Africa against Apartheid</li> <li>Were in solidarity with South Africa</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Must be united for comprehensive ceasefire</li> <li>Has duty to satisfy legitimate aspirations of Palestinians</li> <li>Must find permanent solution for people for Palestine and Israel</li> <li>Is indifferent to violations against Palestinians</li> <li>Is disturbed by Israeli aggression</li> <li>Should work to attain peace in Palestine</li> <li>Stands with Palestine</li> <li>Does not recognize Israeli annexations of Palestine</li> <li>Must support negotiated settlement</li> <li>Must safeguard rights of Palestinians</li> <li>Has responsibility to support Palestinians</li> <li>Should intervene</li> <li>Has obligation to ensure international law is respected by Israel</li> <li>Has the obligation to act against genocide</li> <li>Preaches two-state solution</li> </ul>

## **Self in the Other: International Community**

Another subject constructed within the discourse is the International Community. This subject is constructed to be both responsible and a bystander. South Africa is a member of this subject, but, at times, it is also constructed to be distant from the subject.

The discursive construction of the International Community at the level of the signifier already predicates 'international' and 'community'. These predicates presuppose that the world is organized into nations defined by their borders and that the states, peoples, and networks can come together as a community to deliberate and address issues of international significance.

Spatially, this actor is constructed to be global, not delineated by borders or location. This construction allows it to mean a specific group of countries or networks while not specifically naming them. The discourse also allows for the flexibility its construction. For example, before its democratic transformation, Apartheid South Africa was not part of the international community, whereas post-Apartheid South Africa is a member of the international community (Britannica 2023). From this construction, it can be inferred that membership in the community is circumstantial.

Although the International Community is both constructed to be diverse and made up of various countries, peoples, and civil society networks, it is also constructed to be a (sometimes) unified entity. The discourse constructs the actor to be a virtuous subject. It is constructed to value peace, human rights, and international law. Indeed, according to the discourse, the subject even supported South Africa during Apartheid and helped South Africa achieve its freedom. This implies that the international community is capable of changing conditions of peoples and states, and when determined, it has the power to do so. The subject is associated with the predicate 'progressive' and 'good' presupposing that other multilateral organizations, states, or networks can be more conservative regarding change--even if it is positive— and, thus, perpetuate 'bad' conditions. This construction implies that, through unified efforts, the international community can change situations for the better. Further, it is constructed as having the responsibility to do so. As the international community, this *Other* is constructed as having the responsibility to hold states accountable on the international stage. The implication here is that, domestically, states may get away with poor behavior. Yet, internationally, it is up to the good and progressive members of the international community to maintain accountability.

Although it is constructed as a progressive and morally virtuous actor, the discourse further constructs the International Community as composed by 'observers' and 'bystanders' to the plight of Palestinians. This construction presupposes that Palestinians are being oppressed and that the international community is aware of it yet does not change their conditions. It is constructed as 'indifferent to violations against Palestinians' yet also 'disturbed by Israeli aggression towards Palestine' and stands with Palestine. Here, the tension between the subject's moral construction and its construction in the particular conflict is visible. As an actor who values peace and human rights, it is expected to safeguard the rights for Palestinians, however, it 'does nothing' to change their conditions. The discourse endows the International Community with various responsibilities relating to the conflict. It is constructed as having to ensure that the decolonization processes are completed. The implication that the international community aided previous decolonization efforts is made while also implicitly alluding to its abandonment of the Palestinian cause. While the international community does not recognize Israeli annexations and settlements within Palestine, it has the obligation to ensure that international law is respected by Israel and, therefore, must intervene. The presupposition here is that the International Community follows the law, and that Israeli annexations and settlements are illegal according to the internationally agreed upon law.

Furthermore, the discourse constructs the conflict as having an end that can be achieved through dialogue, and as such, the international community bears responsibility to advocate for ceasefire and permanent solution and peace. The South African ambassador to the United Nations stated, "we have the responsibility, as the international community, to make every effort towards creating opportunities for comprehensive dialogue led and owned by Palestinians and Israelis themselves" to foster a permanent resolution to the conflict (Joyini 2023).

Table 5: Predicates and Practices of the United Nations				
Qualities	Values and Morals	Apartheid	Palestine and Israel	
<ul> <li>Needs reform</li> <li>Is undemocratic</li> <li>Has responsibility for maintaining international peace and security</li> <li>Is entrusted with ensuring promotion and protection of human rights</li> <li>Should resolve issues of occupation</li> <li>Is unable to carry out its duties</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Values peace</li> <li>Values justice</li> <li>Values equality</li> <li>Believes dignity</li> <li>Wants to eradicate global poverty</li> <li>Dedicated to Freedom</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Declared apartheid a crime against humanity</li> <li>Supported South African struggle for liberation</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Resolutions must be uniformly implemented</li> <li>Should be primary forum for interventions</li> <li>Must fulfill its obligations to the Palestinian people</li> <li>Must take concrete steps against violations of resolutions</li> <li>Endorses two-state solution</li> </ul>	

### **Other: United Nations (UNSC)**

The discourse constructs the United Nations (UN) and the United Nations Security Council (UNSC) as one of the *Others* in discourse. Although the *Self* is a member, it is in a more formal capacity.

The UN is constructed as the highest authority on internationally significant issues. This predication presupposes that the world is organized into nations where each state maintains their sovereignty. However, certain matters are of significance across the territorial boundaries of sovereign nations and require an international or multilateral approach. This construction implies a democratic and representative approach governance on the international stage, in the absence of a global government. The UN is constructed as a multilateral space for formal deliberations of matters with formal mechanisms for decision making.

The UN Charter enshrines the mandate "to foster peace and to promote fundamental human rights, social progress and a better standard of life for all." (UNGA 2023). As such, the subject is constructed to promote the values of peace, justice, and equality. This presupposes that these values can be at risk on the international stage. It, consequently, wishes to eradicate poverty and improve global conditions. This presupposes that the world is unequal, with some places being more poverty stricken which is unacceptable and should therefore be improved. The UN *Other* is constructed to be dedicated to freedom, and it supported South Africa in its struggle against Apartheid. Further, this *Other* is constructed to believe in the dignity of people globally and declared Apartheid a crime against humanity. The presupposition here is that was a criminal system that stripped South African civilians of their dignity.

Although constructed to be a representative forum for international decision-making, this subject is also constructed to be undemocratic and necessitating reform. The discourse implies that few powerful nations wield more decision-making power at the UN, which is undemocratic and wrong thus requiring reform. Furthermore, as the UN and UNSC have the responsibility to maintain international peace and security, the subject is entrusted to protect the human rights of all. This implies that the UN is an impartial entity. However, due to the undemocratic impasse at the highest levels of decision-making within the UNSC, this subject is 'unable to carry out its duties' to maintain international peace and security. Indeed, while "the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration for Human Rights and its human rights protocols all commit [UN Member states] to protecting all people without distinction of

any kind", the crises they face contemporarily is "because [the UN has] not always upheld these foundational principles consistently and fairly" (Pandor 2022).

In regard to the conflict between Palestine and Israel, the subject is constructed to have great responsibility without being able to deliver. As enshrined in their charter, the subject is constructed to have an obligation to the Palestinian people – to resolve the illegal occupation of Palestine, to ensure their freedom, and to protect their rights. The discourse also implies that the UN has helped in the eradication of apartheid before, and therefore should do so again with the apartheid in Palestine. Nevertheless, the subject is constructed to have taken multiple stances and have drafted resolutions on the conflict. But the subject has failed to ensure the adherence by the Israeli state to its resolutions. The implicit construction here is that the subject is supposed to uphold international law but is contributing to its deterioration by not ensuring the adherence. Indeed, "for international law to be credible, it should be uniformly applied and not selective" (Pandor 2023).

Table 6: Predicates and Practices of BRICS				
Qualities	Values and Morals	Apartheid	Palestine and Israel	
<ul> <li>Is a champion of South-South cooperation in multipolar world</li> <li>Is a prominent voice for the Global South</li> <li>Is an informal grouping of leading emerging markets and developing countries</li> <li>Provides global leadership in addressing needs and concerns of majority of the world</li> <li>Oppose double standards</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Values equality</li> <li>Values mutual respect</li> <li>Believes all countries should cooperate to promote human rights and protect fundamental freedoms</li> <li>Believes all conflicts should be resolved through peaceful means</li> <li>Committed to UN Charter</li> <li>Committed to respect for international law</li> <li>Committed to strengthening multilateral systems</li> <li>Fair, just, equitable, democratic international system</li> <li>Oppose illegal use of force</li> </ul>	• n/a	<ul> <li>Recognizes Palestine as a state</li> <li>Should be resolved by dialogue and diplomacy</li> <li>Concerned about deteriorating situation in occupied Palestine</li> <li>Believe in the two-state solution</li> <li>Question of Palestine must be resolved through negotiation based on international law</li> <li>Believes that Palestinians have legitimate aspirations</li> </ul>	

#### **Self in the Other: BRICS**

The discourse constructs the BRICS as subject as an *Other* which the *Self* is part of. This subject is constructed as multilateral group that aligns itself with the Global South.

This subject is constructed to be an informal multilateral group of states consisting of Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa. This presuppose that these states exist in the international system, and they wanted to cooperate in a smaller multilateral group. This implies that they align on more international issues, so they require their own grouping. The discourse constructs the BRICS to be a champion of South-South cooperation. The presupposition here is that there is cooperation between countries of the Global South, and that championing this means modeling the cooperation through the BRICS and promoting it in the Global South. The implication is that they wish to engage multilaterally outside of other existing multilateral institutions.

This *Other* is associated with the values of 'equality', 'respect', and 'cooperation'. It is constructed to value multilateralism and cooperation between states of the Global South but also more broadly. The presupposition here is that states cooperate with each other to address matters together, but this cooperation often happens on multilateral platforms that are not Global South focused. Indeed, this subject is constructed to be a 'global leader' providing global leadership by addressing the needs and concerns of majority of the world. The BRICS is constructed to be 'voice for the Global South'. This construction implies that the Global South makes up the majority of the world, but its needs and concerns are not prioritized in other multilateral institutions.

This subject is constructed to support the Palestinian cause. It shows "support for the just cause of the Palestinian people to restore their legitimate rights including but not limited to their right to self-determination" (BRICS 2023a). The BRICS are 'committed' to international law and as such oppose the illegal use of force by Israel on Palestine. As an actor who is associated with the value of equality, this subject morally opposes double standards in regard to the conflict implying that Israel is allowed to evade international law and UNSC resolutions. It believes that the international community must support negotiations "towards a two-state solution, leading to the establishment of a sovereign, independent and viable State of Palestine", as it believes that all conflict should be resolved through peaceful dialogue and diplomacy (BRICS 2023b).

#### **Discussion**

The first step of this PDA analyzed the discourse at the level of predication and presupposition in order to deduce the discursive construction of the subjects and their identities. Although there has already been some reference to the subjects' construction vis-à-vis one another—such as aggressor and victim, this next section will discuss more explicitly the subject positioning in the discourse. After this discussion on the subject positionings, this section will then discuss how the relational construction of the different subjects each with their own subjectivity and different degrees of difference and *Otherness* produce a certain reality where some possibilities of foreign policy action emerge while others are precluded.

The PDA conducted above shows that the South African *Self* is constructed as a peaceful, democratic, morally responsible subject that values equality, multilateral cooperation, and international law. It is constructed as wanting to improve the conditions of Palestinians and mediate the conflict by sharing its wisdom through diplomatic dialogue.

The discourse constructs the Palestinian *Other* as an oppressed, abused, and neglected victim that seeks its freedom from occupation. In relation to South Africa, Palestine is differentiated temporally, but linked through similar values, morals, and historical ties to the *Self*. Indeed, considering the linking between Palestine and South Africa, Palestine is therefore the similar *Other* in the discourse.

In this discourse, Israel is constructed as an unjust, violent, and destructive aggressor. It does not value international law and habitually violates it without repercussion in its behaviors towards Palestine. Vis-à-vis South Africa, Israel is linked temporally to the Apartheid regime which radically differentiates it from post-Apartheid South African *Self*. Morally the two subjects are greatly differentiated. South Africa values international law and multilateral cooperation, whereas Israel violates it and acts unilaterally. South Africa fought to liberate itself from Apartheid while Israel imposes apartheid on Palestinians. Ultimately, the discourse constructs Israel as South Africa's radical *Other*.

From the discourse analysis, it was also concluded that the international community was constructed as valuing peace, human rights, and international law, but it was also produced as and solely observing in Palestine's case. In relation to South Africa, the International Community was constructed to be sometimes lagging behind the most progressive actions. As such, South Africa is part of it but not consistently because it is more proactive. Therefore, the South African *Self* can be seen *in* the International Community *Other* but retains its separation from it.

The United Nations was constructed by the discourse to be the most authoritative actor in matters of international security and peace. The *Other* is constructed to be responsible for the protection of human rights everywhere in an impartial manner, valuing both international law and justice. Indeed, in relation to South Africa, the UN has more responsibility to uphold international law and justice than the *Self* does. South Africa values the UN and wants to see its charter respected, but the undemocratic and unrepresentative UN is unable to carry its duty. Vis-à-vis South Africa, the UN is an *Other* that although morally linked to the *Self* and through membership, is differentiated from the *Self* due to other more powerful states control over decision making and hindering its effectiveness.

The discourse constructs the BRICS as an informal multilateral group that values peace, diplomacy, multilateral cooperation, equality, and is focused on the Global South. Its construction in relation to South Africa is that of high similarity due to membership and the group's principles. The BRICS, and South Africa within it, represent the Global South and stand in solidarity with it giving it a voice when ignored by greater powers. As an *Other*, the BRICS is close in degree of otherness to the self. The *Self* is then also seen as a part of the *Other*.

Because all identity is relational in PDA, the subjects are not just constructed in relation to South Africa but also in relation to each other. This was especially seen in the construction of the conflict. Israel and Palestine were seen to be positioned in antagonistic opposition to each other with Israel being the *aggressor* and Palestine being the *victim* of Israel's aggression. The International Community was seen to be positioned more closely to Palestine as they are linked through values. Yet, it was not actually positioned in opposition to Israel, even though the construction through the discourse of foreign policy posits it to be. This was the similar case with the UN. Although being constructed to uphold peace and security and passing various resolutions and thus positioning itself closely with the Palestinian cause, the UN(SC) was not positioned in a directly oppositional stance against Israel due to its inaction and inability to enforce its resolutions. The BRICS was constructed to be linked to Palestine, maintaining its values focus on the Global South, and morally in opposition to Israel.

Subjects are constructed vis-à-vis one another such that a reality is produced. The reality constituted by the discourse, then, is constructed with the above identities—where Israel is the aggressor and Palestine is the victim; where Israel is South Africa's radical *Other*, and Palestine is close to South Africa in terms of *Otherness*.

So, once Israel began with its extreme retaliation against Palestine on the 7<sup>th</sup> of October of 2023, these identities were produced and reproduced. By December of 2023, three months

into the attack on Gaza, more than 21,000 Palestinians had been killed including more than 8,000 children. South Africa— a peaceful follower of international law, who supports Palestinian rights— had been calling for cease fire and restraint from the Israeli state from the beginning of its siege on Gaza to no avail. Therefore, when the other actors within the discourse that are constructed to value peace, human rights, and international law, fail to hold Israel accountable or enforce the laws and resolutions already in place—due to various reasons such as a divided international community, or UNSC stalemate due to US veto powers—the possibility emerges that South Africa had to act. As a capable and brave, but not materially powerful state, South Africa would have to pursue other avenues to get Palestinians the justice they deserve, according to the discourse. South Africa's pursuit of a case at the highest (independent) court of the UN—an internationally recognized court— is in line with the discourse that constructs South Africa as an actor that values the rule of international law and pursues diplomatic and multilateral avenues to solve conflict. In fact, the discourse constructs South Africa as having tried to act diplomatically before with the state's revocation of its ambassador to Israel, yet the Israeli aggression continued; therefore, merely expressing concern or condemnation would not produce a lasting solution to the conflict. In this reality mutually constituted by the discourse, the possibility of South Africa filing of the ICJ case against Israel thus emerges as an attempt to hold Israel accountable for its violations of international law and maintain its solidarity with Palestine.

In fact, this act of foreign policy emerges as a more than a possibility—a necessity—because other possibilities were precluded in this reality. For example, as a peaceful state, South Africa could not wage war on another state. As a state that places such value on international law and human rights, it could not let institutions like the international courts set up by the UN be denigrated without attempting to utilize them first. As a state who was previously under an apartheid regime and had to fight for its freedom with support from Palestine, South would have to return the favor. As a consistent ally, a voice for the Global South, South Africa could not stop supporting Palestine—especially when Palestinians are facing genocide. The discourse constructs the *Others* as observers and unable to carry out duties. It also differentiates the South African Self, meaning that South Africa could not do nothing as well. This possibility was precluded.

# **Conclusion**

This thesis has sought to answer the research question: *How can South Africa's ICJ case against Israel be understood from a Poststructural perspective?* It attempted to do so by conducting a Poststructural Discourse Analysis of South African foreign policy on Palestine and Israel up to the filing of the ICJ case. This analysis found that the discourse constructed subjects and their identities, while positioning them in relation to one another and thus constituting reality in which the ICJ case can be understood as consistent with the discourse.

South Africa, as the primary subject and *Self* in the discourse, was constructed as a bridge-building, democratic state with a commitment to peace, justice, and multilateralism. It was constructed to support Palestine based on historical solidarity and its own experience with Apartheid. Palestine, the similar *Other*, was constructed as the victim of oppression and occupation seeking justice and self-determination, thus aligning with South African values. Israel was constructed as the radical *Other*—an unjust, Apartheid state that violates international law and human rights—thus in opposition with South Africa. The International Community, the *Other* in which the South African *Self* can be seen, was constructed as aligning with South African values but failing to act effectively and thus was a bystander. The United Nations *Other* was constructed as being the key authority on international peace and security but hindered by undemocratic processes and power dynamics. Lastly, the BRICS was constructed as a multilateral group, of which the *Self* is part, that champions the Global South and supports peaceful resolutions and international law.

This study has found that the discursive construction of these subjects constituted a reality in which the ICJ case emerged as a possibility. In the context of the discourse, it was a necessity that South Africa would bring forth its ICJ case against Israel. As explored in Chapter 4, given both South Africa's and the other actors' discursively constructed identity, South Africa could not ignore the indiscriminate violence in Palestine, and much less let Israel as the aggressor continuously violate law without being held accountable. A such, the possibility of doing nothing, or pursuing the same avenues it had before were precluded.

While other lenses might understand this act as inconsistent or duplicitous in light of South Africa's other foreign policy behavior, a Poststructural Discourse Analysis of South African foreign policy on Palestine and Israel allows for the understanding of the ICJ case against Israel as an act of foreign policy that is consistent with, expected and even necessary given the discourse. This finding deepens our understanding of this action as it then is not an anomaly in

South African foreign policy, not some kind of distraction, but in essence consistent with the discourse.

Understanding South African foreign policy is important to comprehend the ICJ and why it is so important to South Africa and IR. When considering the discourse, the ICJ case becomes a matter of survival for Palestinians, because their existence is threatened by Israel. The ICJ case becomes some kind of final resort for a state like South Africa that could not turn to war in attempting to stop the continuous oppression of Palestinians by the Israeli state, in addition to finding itself faced with inaction by the international community. It also becomes about more than this particular instance of Israeli destruction of Palestine and Palestinians, but it also becomes about preserving the rule of law internationally as every Israeli violation threatens the credibility and sanctity of international law. Indeed, the discourse points to the awareness and intention of making the Global South, their needs, and concerns more prominent on the international stage. We can infer form it that the West is losing hegemony on the international stage. It no longer dictates what is right and wrong, legitimate, or not. Countries from the Global South are forming stronger alliances and cooperating amongst themselves to challenge the Western powers and their alliances. They do so by using the very instruments of international governance created and highly esteemed by the West. This case has already set a precedent into challenging this strong alliance between Israel and Western states. The world is witnessing more and more international court processes against Israel and Israeli officials (e.g., the ICC warrants out on the Israeli governmental officials).

Despite the ICJ case provisional orders not being respected by Israel, if the ICJ finds Israel guilty of violating the Geneva convention—guilty of committing genocide against Palestinians—there will be a more hardline stance on Israel on Western countries part. If there is no drastic change in their behavior, Western states will lose all credibility amongst countries of the Global South, and they are already well on their way there.

### References

- Amnesty. 2024. "Israel/OPT: New evidence of unlawful Israeli attacks in Gaza causing mass civilian casualties amid real risk of genocide." Amnesty.org.

  <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2024/02/israel-opt-new-evidence-of-unlawful-israeli-attacks-in-gaza-causing-mass-civilian-casualties-amid-real-risk-of-genocide/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2024/02/israel-opt-new-evidence-of-unlawful-israeli-attacks-in-gaza-causing-mass-civilian-casualties-amid-real-risk-of-genocide/</a>
- Bakan, Abigail B., and Yasmeen Abu-Laban. 2010. "Israel/Palestine, South Africa and the 'One-State Solution': The Case for an Apartheid Analysis." *Politikon* 37, no. 2–3: 331–351.
- Benjamin, Larry, and Steven Gruzd. 2018. "South Africa and Israel Since 1994: The Changing Anatomy of a Complex Relationship," Israel Journal of Foreign Affairs 12, no.2: 179-195.
- Borrer, Tristan Anne, and Kurt Mills. 2011. "Explaining Postapartheid South African Human Rights Foreign Policy: Unsettled Identity and Unclear Interests," *Journal of Human Rights* 10, no. 1: 76-98.
- BRICS. 2023a. "Joint Statement by BRICS Deputy Foreign Ministers and Special Envoys on the Middle East and North Africa (MENA)" Statement. DIRCO Website. https://dirco.gov.za/joint-statement-by-brics-deputy-foreign-ministers-and-special-envoys-on-the-middle-east-and-north-africa-mena-cape-town-south-africa-26-april-2023/
- BRICS. 2023b. "The Chair's Summary of the Extraordinary Joint Meeting of BRICS Leaders and Leaders of the invited BRICS Members on the situation in the Middle East with particular reference to Gaza." Statement. BRICS 2023 Website. https://brics2023.gov.za/2023/11/21/the-chairs-summary-of-the-extraordinary-joint-meeting-of-brics-leaders-and-leaders-of-the-invited-brics-members-on-the-situation-in-the-middle-east-with-particular-reference-to-gaza-tuesday-21-nove/
- Britannica. 2023. "apartheid." Encyclopaedia Britannica, December 11, 2023. https://www.britannica.com/topic/apartheid.
- Britannica. 2023. "apartheid." Encyclopedia Britannica, December 11, 2023. https://www.britannica.com/topic/apartheid.
- Department of International Relations and Cooperation (DIRCO). 2018. "South African government recalls Ambassador Sisa Ngombane from Israel with immediate effect." Media Statement. South African Government Website.

  <a href="https://www.gov.za/news/media-statements/south-african-government-recalls-ambassador-sisa-ngombane-israel-immediate">https://www.gov.za/news/media-statements/south-african-government-recalls-ambassador-sisa-ngombane-israel-immediate</a>
- DIRCO. 2020a. "South Africa's presidency of the United Nations Security Council December 2020." Press Release. DIRCO Website. https://dirco.gov.za/south-africas-presidency-of-the-united-nations-security-council-december-2020/
- DIRCO. 2020b. "Annexation is a threat to Palestine's existence" Media Statement. DIRCO Website. https://dirco.gov.za/annexation-is-a-threat-to-palestines-existence/
- DIRCO. 2021a. "South African Government Denounces Decision by Israel to designate and brand six Palestinian civil society organizations without justification as terrorist organizations" Media Statement. DIRCO Website. https://dirco.gov.za/south-africangovernment-denounces-decision-by-israel-to-designate-and-brand-six-palestinian-civil-society-organisations-without-justification-as-terrorist-organisations/
- DIRCO. 2021a. "South African Government withdraws support for Miss SA Pageant" Media Statement. DIRCO Website. https://dirco.gov.za/south-african-government-withdraws-support-for-miss-sa-pageant/

- DIRCO. 2021b. "Clashes between Israelis and Palestinians at Al-Aqsa Mosque" Media Statement. DIRCO Website. https://dirco.gov.za/clashes-between-israelis-and-palestinians-at-al-aqsa-mosque/
- DIRCO. 2022a. "South Africa expresses concern at developments in Jerusalem." Media Statement. DIRCO Website. https://dirco.gov.za/south-africa-expresses-concern-at-developments-in-jerusalem/
- DIRCO. 2022b. "South Africa has maintained a consistent position on the Israel Palestine question." Media Statement. DIRCO Website. https://dirco.gov.za/south-africa-has-maintained-a-consistent-position-on-the-israel-palestine-question/
- Doty, Roxanne Lynn. 1993. "Foreign Policy as Social Construction: A Post-Positivist Analysis of U.S. Counterinsurgency Policy in the Philippines." *International studies quarterly 37*, no. 3: 297–320.
- Doty, Roxanne Lynn. 1993. "Foreign Policy as Social Construction: A Post-Positivist Analysis of U.S. Counterinsurgency Policy in the Philippines." *International studies quarterly* 37, no. 3: 297–320.
- Dunn, Kevin C., and Iver B. Neumann. 2016. *Undertaking Discourse Analysis for Social Research*. 1<sup>st</sup> ed. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Ellis, Donald. 2019. "Apartheid." Israel studies (Bloomington, Ind.) 24, no. 2: 63-72.
- Gallant, Yoav. 2023. "Israeli defence minister orders 'complete siege' on Gaza." AlJazeera.com. Video. 9 October 2023. https://www.aljazeera.com/program/newsfeed/2023/10/9/israeli-defence-minister-orders-complete-siege-on-gaza
- Greenstein, Ran. 2020. "Israel, Palestine, and Apartheid." *Insight Turkey* 22, no. 1: 73–92. Hansen, Lene. 2006. *Security as Practice: Discourse Analysis and the Bosnian War*. New York: Routledge.
- Hernandez, Michael. 2024. "US maintains genocide charges against Israel 'unfounded' after international court ruling." Anadolu Agency. <a href="https://www.aa.com.tr/en/americas/us-maintains-genocide-charges-against-israel-unfounded-after-international-court-ruling/3120197">https://www.aa.com.tr/en/americas/us-maintains-genocide-charges-against-israel-unfounded-after-international-court-ruling/3120197</a>
- HRW. 2014. "Israel/Palestine: Unlawful Israeli Airstrikes Kill Civilians" HRW.org <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2014/07/15/israel/palestine-unlawful-israeli-airstrikes-kill-civilians">https://www.hrw.org/news/2014/07/15/israel/palestine-unlawful-israeli-airstrikes-kill-civilians</a>
- HRW. 2022. "Developments in Gambia's Case Against Myanmar at the International Court of Justice" HRW.org <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/02/14/developments-gambias-case-against-myanmar-international-court-justice#whydidgambia">https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/02/14/developments-gambias-case-against-myanmar-international-court-justice#whydidgambia</a>
- ICRC Database, n.d., International Humanitarian Law Databases, Convention (III) relative to the Treatment of Prisoners of War. Geneva, 12 August 1949., <a href="https://ihl-databases.icrc.org/en/ihl-treaties/gciii-1949/state-parties/IL?utm\_term=&utm\_campaign=gu\_DSA\_GSN\_EN\_traffic\_Alle+Seiten\_AO\_K\_2023&utm\_source=adwords&utm\_medium=ppc&hsa\_acc=2458906539&hsa\_cam=20202495119&hsa\_grp=152583294634&hsa\_ad=660057586232&hsa\_src=g&hsa\_t\_gt=dsa-19959388920&hsa\_kw=&hsa\_mt=&hsa\_net=adwords&hsa\_ver=3&gclid=CjwKCAj\_wi\_exBhA8EiwA\_kU1MvPXc8AavrIIfH4AGyFLyB5MP6UYw8PAtrpi5gDbafnFKd\_hat\_Oh7RoCT6AQAvD\_BwE (Last accessed on 10.05.2024)
- Jordaan, Eduard. 2008. "Barking at the Big Dogs: South Africa's Foreign Policy Towards the Middle East," *The Round Table* 97, no. 397: 547-559.
- Joyini, Mathu. 2023. "Statement by Ambassador Mathu Joyini Permanent Representative of South Africa to the United Nations during the UN General Assembly 10th Emergency Special Session on the Illegal Israeli actions in occupied East Jerusalem and the rest

- of the Occupied Palestinian Territory 26-27" Statement. DIRCO Website. <a href="https://www.dirco.gov.za/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/UNGA-10th-ESS-Statement-Illegal-Israeli-actions-20231027-final.docx">https://www.dirco.gov.za/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/UNGA-10th-ESS-Statement-Illegal-Israeli-actions-20231027-final.docx</a>
- Keitner, Chimène. 2024. "Understanding South Africa v. Israel at the International Court of Justice" Lawfare.org <a href="https://www.lawfaremedia.org/article/understanding-south-africa-v.-israel-at-the-international-court-of-justice">https://www.lawfaremedia.org/article/understanding-south-africa-v.-israel-at-the-international-court-of-justice</a>
- Mackenzie, James. 2024. "Israeli military opens probe into reports of Oct. 7 friendly fire deaths." Reuters.com. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/israeli-military-opens-probe-into-reports-oct-7-friendly-fire-deaths-2024-02-06/">https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/israeli-military-opens-probe-into-reports-oct-7-friendly-fire-deaths-2024-02-06/</a>
- Mandela, Nelson. 1997. "Address by President Nelson Mandela at International Day of Solidarity with Palestinian People, Pretoria" Speech. Pretoria, South Africa. http://www.mandela.gov.za/mandela\_speeches/1997/971204\_palestinian.htm
- Mello, Patrick A., and Falk Ostermann. 2023. *Routledge Handbook of Foreign Policy Analysis Methods*. 1<sup>st</sup> ed. United Kingdom: Taylor & Francis.
- Mitchell, Thomas G. 2000. *Native vs. Settler Ethnic Conflict in Israel/Palestine, Northern Ireland, and South Africa*. Westport, Conn: Greenwood Press.
- Nathan, Laurie. 2005. "Consistency and inconsistencies in South African foreign policy". International Affairs (London) 81, no.2: 361-72.
- OCHA. 2024. "Hostilities in the Gaza Strip and Israel reported impact, 6 March 2024 at 15:00." UNOCHA.org. Infographic.

  <a href="https://www.unocha.org/publications/report/occupied-palestinian-territory/hostilities-gaza-strip-and-israel-reported-impact-6-march-2024-1500">https://www.unocha.org/publications/report/occupied-palestinian-territory/hostilities-gaza-strip-and-israel-reported-impact-6-march-2024-1500</a>
- OHCHR. 2023. "A/HRC/53/59: Report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Palestinian territories occupied since 1967." United Nations Human Rights. Country Report. 9 June 2023. https://www.ohchr.org/en/documents/country-reports/ahrc5359-report-special-rapporteur-situation-human-rights-palestinian
- Orderson, Crystal. 2024. "Is South Africa's foreign policy contradictory or a balancing act?" Al Jazeera. <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2024/2/1/is-south-africas-foreign-policy-contradictory-or-a-balancing-act">https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2024/2/1/is-south-africas-foreign-policy-contradictory-or-a-balancing-act</a>
- Pandor, Naledi. 2018. "Minster Naledi Pandor: Palestine Solidarity Forum" Speech. South African Government Website. https://www.gov.za/news/speeches/minister-naledi-pandor-palestine-solidarity-forum-14-mar-2018
- Pandor, Naledi. 2022. "STATEMENT BY DR GNM PANDOR, MINISTER OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS AND COOPERATION ON THE OCCASION OF THE GENERAL DEBATE OF THE 77TH SESSION OF THE UNITED NATIONS GENERAL ASSEMBLY" Speech. DIRCO Website. <a href="https://dirco.gov.za/statement-by-dr-gnm-pandor-minister-of-international-relations-and-cooperation-on-the-occasion-of-the-general-debate-of-the-77th-session-of-the-united-nations-general-assembly-21-september-2022-un/">https://dirco.gov.za/statement-by-dr-gnm-pandor-minister-of-international-relations-and-cooperation-on-the-occasion-of-the-general-debate-of-the-77th-session-of-the-united-nations-general-assembly-21-september-2022-un/</a>
- Pandor, Naledi. 2023. "Minister Naledi Pandor: Open debate of United Nations Security Council" Speech. South African Government Website.

  https://www.gov.za/news/speeches/minister-naledi-pandor-open-debate-united-nations-security-council-24-oct-2023 https://www.gov.za/news/speeches/minister-naledi-pandor-open-debate-united-nations-security-council-24-oct-2023
- Ramaphosa, Cyril. 2021. "From the desk of the president Monday 17 May". Presidential statement. South African Presidency Website. https://www.thepresidency.gov.za/node/4137
- Ramaphosa, Cyril. 2022 "Resolution of conflict in Ukraine must be durable and lasting." Presidential statement. South African Presidency Website. https://www.thepresidency.gov.za/node/4158

- Ramaphosa, Cyril. 2023a. "Middle East conflict calls for solidarity, tolerance and dialogue." Presidential statement. South African Presidency Website. https://www.thepresidency.gov.za/node/7539
- Ramaphosa, Cyril. 2023b. "Peace will not be possible until Palestinians are free." Presidential statement. South African Presidency Website. https://www.thepresidency.gov.za/node/7523
- Ramaphosa, Cyril. 2023c. "President Cyril Ramaphosa: 78th Session of United Nations General Assembly United Nations" Speech. South African Government Website. https://www.gov.za/news/speeches/president-cyril-ramaphosa-78th-session-united-nations-general-assembly-united-nations
- Rapanyane, Makhura Benjamin, and Dominic Maphaka. 2022. "Thabo Mbeki's Soft Diplomacy on Israel: An Analysis of South Africa's Conflict Resolution Initiatives, 1999-2008." *African Journal of Peace and Conflict Studies* 11, no. 2: 83-100.
- Rapanyane, Makhura Benjamin. 2019. "An Afrocentric Exploration of Jacob Zuma's Anti-Apartheid Stance: The Question of Israeli–Palestinian Struggle." *Journal of public affairs* 20, no. 2: 1-8.
- Rapanyane, Makhura Benjamin. 2021. "Consistency and Inconsistency in the Foreign Policy of the Republic of South Africa towards Israel." *Journal of public affairs* 22, no. 1: 1-9
- Sharon, Jeremy. 2024. "Israel rejects genocide claims at The Hague, says South Africa's allegations 'baseless'" The Times of Israel. https://www.timesofisrael.com/israel-rejects-genocide-claims-at-the-hague-says-south-africas-allegations-baseless/
- Shotter, James. 2024. "What the landmark ICJ genocide case against Israel means for the world". The Financial Times. https://www.ft.com/content/68074594-c625-4f7a-a1b0-6715a7cfc919
- Shotter, James. 2024. "What the landmark ICJ genocide case against Israel means for the world". The Financial Times. https://www.ft.com/content/68074594-c625-4f7a-a1b0-6715a7cfc919
- South African Government. 2018. "Statement by South Africa." UNRWA Website. <a href="https://www.unrwa.org/sites/default/files/south\_africa.pdf">https://www.unrwa.org/sites/default/files/south\_africa.pdf</a>
- Srikanth, Rajini. 2015. "South African Solidarity with Palestinians: Motivations, Strategies, and Impact.," *New England Journal of Public Policy* 27, no. 1: 1-23.
- TOI Staff and Reuters. 2023. "Blood libel': Israel slams South Africa for filing ICJ genocide motion over Gaza war." The Times of Israel. <a href="https://www.timesofisrael.com/blood-libel-israel-slams-south-africa-for-filing-icj-genocide-motion-over-gaza-war/">https://www.timesofisrael.com/blood-libel-israel-slams-south-africa-for-filing-icj-genocide-motion-over-gaza-war/</a>
- UN. 2004. "INTERNATIONAL COURT OF JUSTICE ADVISORY OPINION FINDS ISRAEL'S CONSTRUCTION OF WALL 'CONTRARY TO INTERNATIONAL LAW'". United Nations. Press Release. 9 July 2004. https://press.un.org/en/2004/icj616.doc.htm
- Warnaar, Maaike. *Iranian Foreign Policy during Ahmadinejad: Ideology and Actions*. 1<sup>st</sup> ed. New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2013.
- Wistrich, Robert S. 1997. "Israel and the Holocaust Trauma." *Jewish History* 11, no. 2: 13–20.
- The documents used for the PDA can be found using this link (requires a Leiden University account): MAIR Thesis PDA Corpus